
Table of Contents
Page 2&3    Exec. Director’s  
          Report
Page 4  North Reg. Rally
Page 5  State Run Flyer
Page 6,7,8,&11    Local Reports
Page 9    Sporty’s Rides
Page 10      PAC Lobbyist Report
Page 11         Membership Report
Page 12&13 Coast to Coast &  
  L#40 Picnic Pics
Page 14&15 Reg. Rally Pictures 
Page 16 Bike Raffle
Page 17   Flyers
Page 18 Tech Tips
Page 20 Del Santo & Flyer
Page 24 Donations
Page 25 Business Members
Page 26 Merchandise
Page 28 ABATE Meetings

Lobbyist’s Legislative Report

A Union of Motorcyclists
Dedicated to Freedom of the RoadJune 2010

The Bailing Wire
ABATE of CA. Newsletter for Motorcyclists   Volume XXIX ISSUE VI

The Bailing Wire

by James Lombardo, Sr.
There’s lot’s happening this month 

- June Primary Elections, Pavley’s mo-
torcycle muffler inspection bill, Share the 
Road freeway signs appeared for May and 
because California’s $20 billion in the hole, 
Red Light Cameras are back.

Our list of Endorsed Candidates is 
out and posted on our website! Check 
for a Candidate in YOUR area to help. 
THEN, go and volunteer at least just 
ONE DAY! At the Capitol Rally in 
April, many people thanked me for all 
that I do to protect our freedom to ride! 
I asked them then, and you now, to vol-
unteer for at least a one day shift to help 
an ABATE endorsed candidate in their 
election campaign.

If your Assembly Member or Sena-
tor is not endorsed, look for one near-
by and work in their campaign. Many 
thanks also to those individuals and Locals, 
who have contributed to the PAC fund. The 
money is being strategically contributed to 
those races in which we think we can make 
a difference, and win! So give us a day of 
volunteering, PLEASE.

I have it on good authority that Senator 
Fran Pavley’s bill, SB 435, will be amend-
ed shortly to emphasize the enforcement 
of modified motorcycle muffler systems 
by requiring law enforcement personnel to 
check if the required muffler identification 
stampings (since 1982) match the bike that 
the muffler is on, to meet legal noise (and by 
extension) emission requirements.

GET READY FOR A BRAWL! Sign up 
some new members and bring them to the 
Capitol to pack fourth floor Assembly Trans-
portation Committee hearing room number 
4202, where our helmet law repeal bill was 
heard last year. Whatever it will cost you to 

take that day off from work will be cheaper 
than having to replace your exhaust system 
(if you can even find the original parts, any-
more).

This needs to be taken very seriously; 
its author Pavley, got AB 32, the greenhouse 
gas ban bill, through against the strong op-
position of almost every business group and 
labor union in the state (and country). Keep 

writing your letters to the Transpor-
tation Committee - OPPOSE SB 
435!

To help close the gaping $20 
billion budget deficit, Governor 
Schwarzenegger has, once again, 
included speed camera ticketing in 
his May Budget Revise. This will 
authorize cities, counties and the 
state to put speed enforcement cam-
eras on any street, road or highway 
to be able to send violators a $450 

fine plus a point on their driving record. Our 
cash-starved cities and counties are looking 
to these “peeping toms” as a revenue genera-
tor, so to force this from the proposed budget 
will be another tough struggle!

Continued  on next page
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What is ABATE?
ABATE is a motorcyclists’ rights 

organization (not a club) dedicated to preserving 
freedom of choice and freedom of the road, with 
emphasis on education and safety. Our members 
are active in programs for public awareness and 
motorcycle safety, and in supporting many types 
of charity events.

Included with an ABATE membership are a 
sew-on patch, membership card, and our monthly 
newsletter THE BAILING WIRE. There are no 
special requirements for joining aside from an 
interest in promoting motorcyclists’ rights and 
safety with payment of the appropriate fees.
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1-760/956-1669
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ABATE of California Inc. neither en-
dorses nor promotes the services of any 
particular Law Firm. We are committed to 
working with all MROs including NCOM, 
MRF, AMA, MMA and any other motor-
cycle rights organization that strengthens 
our lobby on legislative issues and on mo-
torcycle safety.

Mission Statement
ABATE of California is committed 

to protect and promote the interests of the 
motorcycle community. ABATE exists to 
preserve and safeguard the individual rights 
and liberties of all riders thru political and 
legislative action. ABATE promotes mo-
torcycle safety through education, training 
and public awareness. 

Donations to ABATE Of California 
are not deductible for Federal income tax 
purposes. However, dues and fees may 
qualify as business expenses and may be 
deductible in limited circumstances sub-
ject to various restrictions imposed by the 
Internal Revenue Code.

Executive Director’s Report
We’ve all heard horror stories about 

Arizona’s speed cameras which are 
about to be eliminated because of the 
driving public’s opposition, there. On 
behalf of ABATE, I testified against this 
earlier this year, and joining me in the 
opposition were the Teamsters Union, 
Auto Clubs and the CHP Union. We 
were the only MRO or highway user 
group to oppose it.

Republican Assembly Minor-
ity Leader, Martin Garrick, ushered in 
“May 2010 Is Motorcycle Awareness 
Month” by authoring HR 29 for us. Due 
to the efforts of John Del Santo, and me 
in Sacramento, we were able to per-
suade the CHP to get Caltrans to run the 
“Share the Road With Motorcyclists” 
freeway signs during May to further 
promote motorcyclist awareness.

I have been working on using the 
freeway signs to promote motorcyclist 
awareness already for nine years, as I re-
ported in last month’s Bailing Wire, but 
we never stopped pushing for it. This 
shows that, although progress can be 
very slow in Sacramento, being persis-
tent can pay off! I’m also continuing to 
pressure Caltrans to also post our mes-
sage during the heavy summer riding 
season.

Finally, check the ABATE website 
and sign up for our Leg Alerts - you 
know that if you receive one, it isn’t 
SPAM; it will be important for you to 
act on it TO PROTECT OUR RIDING 
FREEDOMS!

See you in Sacramento or at the 
next Board Meeting in Pomona on July 
24.

by Anthony Jaime, Executive Director

Greeting Brothers, Sisters, & Friends: 
The anti noise crowd is hard at work to 
mitigate what they perceive as excessively 
loud and harmful exposure to motorcycle 
exhaust. Now I’ll be the first one to tell you 
that long prolonged exposure to sustained 
high levels of sound can be detrimental to 
one’s hearing, and depending upon the type 
of noise, possibly even affect our mood. As 
example of how loud noise “can” be harm-
ful, and certainly guaranteed to influence 
one’s mood, just crank up some of that al-
leged “music” that is favored by kids today 
where the “vocalist” sounds as if he has just 
stepped upon his own “family jewels” and 
you will see not only my mood begin to 
swing from a happy carefree mood to one 
of increased irritability and anger in which 
no boom box or iPod or any other form of 
offending electronic media is safe from my 
wrath and/or hammer!

Realistically though, unless you work 
in a motorcycle environment where you are 
constantly exposed such as a race team or a 
shop, how often are you going to encounter 
a motorcycle in your everyday travels or on 
your job or in your home? Unless you live 
in close proximity to a biker bar, motorcycle 
shop, racetrack or some similar type of op-
eration, chances are slim.

They are slim because motorcycles 
only comprise 3% of the total registered 
vehicles on the road. Sure there are concen-
trated areas such as large runs or bike nights 
but those are normally pre-planned events 
of short duration, scheduled well enough in 
advance that nearby residents should be pre-
pared. Otherwise, you might go about your 
daily routine and travels without ever en-
countering a solitary motorcycle. And typi-
cally, motorcycle noise is transient in nature 
and of a passing nature. And some events 
even tout that noise is an integral part of 
the event through the names that are chosen 
such as Thunder on the Lot or Rolling Thun-
der. Just the word “thunder” evokes a men-
tal image of immense sound but on the other 
hand, thunder is also a transient experience 

and once in a while it is good to experience 
a little of Mother Nature’s noise pollution to 
keep ourselves properly humble about our 
place in the grand scheme of things.

Regardless, I rarely hear or see another 
motorcycle within my neighborhood until 
I venture out onto a major thoroughfare. 
And my neighbors rarely hear mine either 
because as soon as I start the engine, I start 
idling towards the main drag and get the 
hell out of dodge where I won’t bother them 
when I start to twist the throttle. I’m sure 
many of you are just as courteous towards 
your neighbors, so how is that we keep get-
ting such a bad rap nationwide on issue of 
noise pollution?

First of all, we can thank the biker ste-

reotyping of Hollywood for fueling much of 
the anti-biker sentiment that we accrue to-
day. But we can also thank many irresponsi-
ble members of our own motorcycling com-
munity for the increased problems of noise 
we are facing. There is a time and place for 
just about everything and my perspective is 
a little noise once in a while is a good thing. 
But as we, as motorcyclists, begin to face 
the issue of noise pollution, there are many 
issues the anti-noise crowd is not coming 
clean about. They attempt to maneuver peo-
ple onboard their platform under the guise of 
motorcycle noise being physiological harm-
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Executive Director’s Report
ful but there is another side of noise 
that I have just become aware of that 
involve studies in behavior modifica-
tion or perhaps manipulation would be 
a better choice of words.

Noise researcher/writer George 
Prochnik tells us “For years social sci-
entists and marketers have been scru-
tinizing the links between loud music, 
fast tempos, and drinking habits.” 
What is even more frightening about 
these studies is that these folks have 
figured this science out in fine degree, 
such that they know how to use this 
information to manipulate people into 
chewing faster, drinker faster, and fin-
ish dining faster, all in an effort to boost 
corporate profits. According to Proch-
nik, one example of such behavioral 
modification studies came when “In 
the mid-1980s, researchers at Fairfield 
University demonstrated that people 
increased their rate of chewing by al-
most a third when listening to faster, 
louder music, accelerating from 3.83 
bites a minute to 4.4 bites a minute. 
Stoked with data of this nature, chain 

restaurants, such as Dick Clark’s American 
Bandstand Grill, developed computerized 
sound systems that were preset to raise the 
tempo and volume of music at hours of the 
day when corporate wanted to turn tables.”

Moreover, Prochnik informs us “a 
study completed in the summer of 2008 in 
France found that when music was played 
at 72 decibels, men consumed an aver-
age of 2.6 drinks at a rate of one drink per 
14.51 minutes. When the sound level was 
cranked up to 88 decibels, the numbers 
spiked to an average of 3.4 drinks, with one 
consumed every 11.47 minutes. No won-
der I’m thirsty after going for a ride?

My point here is that there are a great 
many more people who are exposed to 
noise levels as high as motorcycle exhaust 
in such seemingly innocuous places as 
our favorite restaurant at happy hour, be it 
Chilis or Chuys, than those who are simply 
exposed to motorcycles. How many of you 
have ever walked out of one of these places 
with your head and ears ringing from the 
ambient noise level of the crowd. So, as 
we wander through the corporate cultural 
wasteland of America, one thing becomes 

apparent - noise it’s only bad if it caused 
by those nasty old tattooed up bikers but 
if you’re a “corporate personhood” as re-
cently established by the Supreme Court, 
it is okay to produce noise to modify your 
customer’s behavior to increase your profit 
margin.

My advice is that we in ABATE begin 
to place a little emphasis on the issues sur-
rounding noise pollution so that we can be 
prepared to tackle this problem before we 
are inundated with legislation and test pa-
rameters that we will find to be too restric-
tive and unworkable. Let’s be pro-active 
and not let the powers that be, or those that 
would like to be, rule the day on the issue of 
motorcycle exhaust. Until next month, ride 
hard, ride safe, & ride free!
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LOCAL   NEWS

Local #01 Los Angeles 
County

Hi all! Local 1 reporting in this month. 
Our May meeting was canceled due to the 
fact our meeting place hall was not available 
the third weekend of the month. Our Local 
members Steve and Linda Kerr, Steve B, 
Jim Nickla and Mr. Peter Daniels and my-
self, Sporty, were at the Southern Regional 
Rally and worked the raffle booth, which I 
am chairman of. 

So we hope the rest of our members 
will return to our meeting spot the third 
Sunday of the month at the usual time and 
place listed on the back of the Bailing Wire. 
Thanks, regards, Sporty.

Local #02 Simi Valley

First of all thanks to the Warthens, Frank 
and Jane, for letting us have our monthly 
meeting at their house due to a last min-
ute change they were able to be wonderful 
hosts! We even had our famous BBQ with 
all the fixins and Oreos, yummy! Thanks 
to our volunteer cooks Steve and Frank! 
We still had a good showing of ABATErs; 
because of them we ruled the day! With an 
American flag in our presence we still did 
our Pledge of Allegiance.

Our hard working Prez Ray opened the 
meeting and talked about our plaque given 
to us by the city of Simi Valley recognizing 
May as Motorcycle Awareness month, I still 
see the signs on the freeways; all 2 wheel-
ers are very thankful! Ray also talked about 
our Sweaty Buns Run and we got the official 
flyers out. It will be on July 25 and we have 
a new and exciting end of run location, it 
will be awesome! There is only one way to 
find out where the ending is and it’s a happy 
ending!

Linda, our PAC rep, talked to us about 
the bills still out there and that we need to 
continue to press on and get them signatures 
so we can continue our fight for all our free-
doms! If you want your hog to sound like 
a Goldwing then do nothing!!! Our secre-
tary, Jane, read the minutes and Stephanie, 
our treasurer, says we be rollin in the bucks. 
Guy, our merchandize expert, says we have 
the goods and two new items that will be in 
high demand, so get your buns to our next 
meeting to see these hot items for sale!

We still need more volunteers for our 
run in July, we have sign up sheets at our 
meetings, your help is appreciated and we 
still need raffle prizes. This will ensure 
ABATE a successful run! It’s time for all 
Local 2 members to step up to the task at 
hand, we have been doing good because of 
all your efforts, we miss all the members that 
couldn’t make it to the meetings, remember 
this is our “one” day of the year that keeps 
us going for the entire year!

Think about this, you are on your bike 
riding the coast, mountains, where ever, it 
doesn’t matter, you’re free from a nagging 
spouse, screaming kids, mean boss, grumpy 
fellow employees, negative dwelling idiots, 
what ever it is, you are on your bike free 
from all of this, just thank all the volunteers 
from ABATE because you can enjoy your 
ride! And let the non-members know this, 
because they enjoy the same freedoms you 
helped preserve! PTL Norm e. New

Local #06 San Diego County

Our monthly meeting happened dur-
ing another beautiful, sunny San Diego day. 
There were many riders attending the meet-
ing, some new faces, some old and some 
real old!

We welcomed visitors, signed some 
new members, took decibel readings on 
some aftermarket mufflers, and as usual, 
discussed biker politics. SB 435 is still lurk-

ing in the bushes, ready to strike, so we ad-
vised members to send another letter to the 
NEW Chair of the Assembly Transportation 
Committee, Bonnie Lowenthal, (916 319-
2054 – PO Box 942849, Sacramento, CA 
94249-0054) telling her that you are oppos-
ing Pavley’s SB 435.

Besides the money that Local 6 donated 
to the Southern California Regional Rally, 
Jim Brown threw in an extra hundred bucks. 
Thanks, Jim.

Our July meeting falls on the Fourth 
of July, so we have decided to cancel 
that meeting. Between visits to the beach, 
the helmet law protest ride, and the annual 
event in Hollister, there probably won’t be 
many people left in town on the Fourth for 
the Local 6 meeting.

Motorcycle Awareness month kicked-
off this past week, and the road-signs were 
lit. Due to this program which ABATE is 
involved in, the 2009 statistics should show 
that motorcyclist fatalities will be almost 30 
percent lower than last year while motorcy-
cle registrations are up about seven percent!

Our next meeting is on June 8, at Kate 
Sessions Park in Pacific Beach, San Diego, 
at noon. C’mon down! And remember – no 
meeting in July.

Local #08 Orange County
Our May meeting was a good meeting. 

We had one visitor, Gil, a member of the 
Board of Directors and President of Local 
20. We had a review of upcoming events: 
Northern Regional Rally in Lake County 
and RIPS Bad Ride. Local 8 and Local 20 
will put on the bike games at RIP’s BAD 
RIDE. Daniel will bring the equipment for 
the bike games. Volunteer/workers: Ryan, 
Daniel, Jared, Karyn, Brian Powel.

Our Local 8 President for 2008 and 
2009, James ‘Taco’ Hurst, died last month. 
We all owe him a “thank you” for his sup-
port and hard work. We lost a friend and 
hard working ABATE member. We will 
miss him.

His death and long illness left our bank 
account without a signatory. Ryan and Jar-
ed and Little David went to the bank and 
straightened out the account. We would like 
to thank Little David for making the long 
trip down to help Local 8.

Ryan reported we have two new mem-
bers. Nancy resigned as secretary and Karyn 

was elected to replace her. Carol will help 
out. The PAC report was given by Jared: 
SB 1134, AB 751, AB 1664 are all dead, 
AB 1952 changes permit process for teens; 
PAC supports. SB 435 is unfortunately still 
alive and may be heard the 1st week in June. 
Caltrans will have the Amber Alert signs up 
for one week in May, which is Motorcycle 
Awareness Month.

We discussed ways to raise money for 
Local 8, sell raffle tickets or gather a large 
number of prizes for Local 8 and Local 20 to 
raffle off at a Bike Night at Local 20’s new 
meeting place. We can use your ideas and 
help gathering raffle prizes.

The Southern Regional Rally was this 
past weekend. The location is very good and 
everyone that went had a good time.

Ryan is doing a great job as President. 
Come to a Local 8 meeting and check us 
out. Larry

Local #09 South Orange 
County

Hope you all had the opportunity to 
experience this year’s Southern Regional 
Rally. The new venue was great! It’s a beau-
tiful location. Mark your calendars for next 
year and make a commitment to increase 
participation!

At our last meeting the guest speaker 
was Motor Deputy Spratt. It turned out to be 
a most enlightening program. Motor Deputy 
Spratt responded to any question we asked, 
even questions we were afraid to ask before.

We are making special arrangements 
for a great guest speaker for our August 
meeting. Keep looking for more details to 
follow.

We want to thank John Del Santo 
ABATE of California Safety Officer for his 
efforts that contributed to the Amber Alert 
signs Motorcyclist Awareness for the month 
of May.

`Till next time, Run Safe, Be Safe, Bad 
Bones.
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LOCAL   NEWSLocal #11 North San Diego 
County

All I can say is WOW! What a great time 
we had at the Southern Regional Rally. We 
want to thank the run committee for picking 
a great campground. Way to go people!

Our Local did it again! We had the most 
percentage of people from a Local. We also 
had a new member sign up with us and he 
won the longest distance rider all the way 
from Virginia! We also had Jim Bob and 
Chad win the horseshoe contest. Great job 
guys!

Our next meeting will be back at the 
Oakvale Store. Come by and see our trophy. 
‘Til next month, Jim

Local #13 Ventura County

Our focus lately has been on our Callous 
Cheeks Poker Run, but I’ll get to that. First 
I’d like to cover the Southern Regional Rally 
held over Mother’s Day weekend. Here’s the 
simple version, if you missed this rally for 
any reason, you missed the best run in a long 
time. We flat out had a blast. All you folks 
that say we never do anything fun blew it by 
not attending the SRR in Anaheim Hills. We 
partied our asses off. It was great seeing old 
friends, and making new ones. Local 13 took 
the trophy for Best Campsite, and if they had 
an award for the loudest Local, we’d have 
been in the running for that as well.

Okay, back to Callous Cheeks. Our 
Trail Boss, Vic Alvarez, and the rest of the 
Run Committee have been working hard to 
make this year’s edition of the 13th Annual 
Callous Cheeks Poker Run and BBQ better 
than ever. From what I’ve seen, they’re go-
ing to do just that. We’ve got a number of 
vendors lined up this year, the usual Tri-Tip 
dinner that we’re known for and, of course, 
the cash awards for high and low poker 
hands. We still could use a couple of hands 

to man poker stops or help with serving the 
meal. The run is on Sunday, June 13, and 
we’re going to have a pre-run for all Local 
13 members on Saturday, June 5.

We’re still on the hunt for a permanent 
meeting place. Hopefully by the time you 
read this, I’ll have that taken care of.

Prime riding weather is here, but be 
careful out there. Relatively cheap gas has 
the roads as crowded as ever, and the roads 
are in the worst shape I have ever seen. There 
are some big holes out there, and don’t count 
on them getting fixed any time soon. I don’t 
want to be reading about any of you in the 
paper. ‘Til next month, Dave

Local #19 Pomona Valley
Canyon RV Park Campground was an 

excellent place to have the Southern Re-
gional Rally this year. With everything from 
a pool, mini store and showers to full hook-
ups, fire pits and a laundry, how could you 
go wrong? It was great seeing people from 
other Locals and spending time with Carol, 
Tim and Tina. If you haven’t been to this 
event before, start making plans for next 
year. It really is a lot of fun. A few folks 
showed up from Local 19 and set up a nice 
camping area to relax in.

We are getting closer and closer to the 
Thunder In The House event for Casa Co-
lina Hospital. June 19 is the big day for the 
event and we are working to have everything 
ready. There will be cold beverages, a car 
show, bike show, live music, tri-tip lunch, 
vendors, displays, raffles, and games. Come 
join us at the Chino Fairgrounds for a day of 
fun and fund raising for the hospital.

The nice weather is finally here and 
there are more days we can ride without the 
need for heavy jackets or rain gear. The days 
are longer and it’s easy to ride into the late 
afternoon and early evening. Every weekend 
has events for you to choose from and, let’s 
face it, all of them are fun. Before you get 
out on the road, be sure to check your bike 
and make sure everything is working prop-
erly. As you all know, bolts get loose, bulbs 
burn out and some things just need to be ad-
justed. Taking the time to do this before you 
leave will help to ensure your ride will be 
safe and fun. Make sure you are well rested 
before you hit the road.

I want to take a minute to apologize to 
all the members of Local 19 for not getting 
an article in for the Bailing Wire last month. 
There has been so much going on that it just 
got away from me before I knew. I will try to 
not let that happen again. I have always en-
joyed putting something together and seeing 

Local 19 represented in the paper. We can 
all thank Carol and the folks at ABATE for 
giving us the opportunity. They are a great 
group.

Don’t forget our meeting at B’s Sports 
Bar at the end of the month. I hope to see 
you all there. In the meantime, be safe, have 
fun and as always, keep the shiny side up! 
Ed.

Local #20 Orange County

Local 20 conducted their meeting on 
Tuesday, May 11, at the Good Ol’ Boys Sa-
loon in Garden Grove. Angela, the owner 
of Good Ol’ Boys, put out a good spread of 
food for the meeting participants. We thank 
her for her generosity and thoughtfulness.

Various topics were presented and dis-
cussed such as, SB435, reduced fines on 
the 91 toll road, a recap of the Southern Re-
gional Rally, and various upcoming MC and 
charity events. Volunteers are needed to help 
with the games for the upcoming Rip’s BAD 
(Bikers Against Diabetes) Ride on June 13. 
Entry fees will be waived for volunteers. 
Contact Gill Mellen for more information.

Additionally, a campaign representative 
for Lt. Bill Hunt, running for Orange County 
Sheriff, came in to do a presentation for him. 
Thank you for Assemblyman Jose Solorio 
for helping the Bike Night at Good Ol’ Boys 
Saloon 

The next Local 20 meeting will be on 
Tuesday, June 8.

Local #22 South Bay

Our meeting kicked off for May at 
Walker’s Café in San Pedro. We had a good 

turnout and slowly but surely we seem to be 
gaining some attendance and new members 
as well.

We, of course, discussed many issues 
on our biker’s rights plate right now. One 
being the new signatures we continue to ob-
tain in opposition of SB 435. Of course we 
are still trying to rack up as many of these 
as possible.

We also discussed the selling of the raf-
fle tickets for our bike raffle in September. 
We still have plenty of time until our Sep-
tember 18 raffle, but we stressed to get out 
and sell them NOW.

We did receive a couple of raffle prizes 
at the meeting for the Southern Regional 
Rally. Now that the rally has come and gone 
I hope a few additional prizes were able to 
make it out to the campground. Unfortunate-
ly I was unable to attend the event.

Our next line of discussion was con-
cerning the Motorcycle Awareness Month 
campaign. We had a proclamation that a few 
members were able to show up and receive 
on Monday before the meeting for the City 
of Huntington Park. We could always use 
more volunteers to start getting City Proc-
lamations to help bring this campaign into 
the spotlight. The bad news about this cam-
paign is that many city police departments 
seem to be using this as an excuse to set up 
motorcycle only roadblocks to assure us 
motorcycle riders are “safe”. Many are even 
calling their operations “Motorcycle Safety 
Enforcement”. This is, in my opinion, a 
terrible misuse of the programs ideas and 
completely misses the real point of what it 
“should” be about.

That’s all for this month. Zap.

Local #23 San Bernardino

A warm Local 23 hello to all of our fel-
low ABATE members and others who have 
stumbled on to this month’s Bailing Wire. 
WOW! Although I was a late arrival, at our 
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May monthly meeting, it certainly was a 
pleasing sight to see so many new faces sit-
ting around the breakfast table and joining 
us for our meeting. I understand we signed 
a few of them up and hope to get a couple 
more of them nailed down soon. Hope-
fully, we will see as many new faces at the 
next meeting and the meetings to follow. If 
you’re in the San Bernardino area, come 
join us at our next meeting on June 6, held at 
Jenny’s Family Restaurant, 7750 Palm Ave 
in Highland. The meeting starts at 9:00 am. 
If you miss this one, catch the next, ABATE 
Local 23 holds its meetings on the first Sun-
day of every month.

We had a great turnout for the post 
meeting ride as well, Ratchet Ron had 12 
bikes in tow as he lead us from Redlands 
to Riverside “the back way”. What a great 
morning ride it was and we all arrived safely 
to the Local 27 Bare Necessities Run. Af-
ter hanging around for a bit, a few Local 23 
folks saddled back up and headed down to 
Lake Elsinore to check out the Bike Swap 
Meet that was being held down that way.

The Southern Regional Rally is in the 
history book now. I was not able to make it 
out myself, but I hope all who did attend had 
a great time and I look forward to hearing 
how the new location was received.

Not much else to report really. We’re 
growing in size, so hopefully that means 
we’ve got a few more members that will be 
active and take some of the burden off of 
the few that carry most of the load. It’s our 
Local, folks, and it is what we make of it, so 
lets all step up to the plate and do our part 
to help protect our Freedoms of the Road. 
Russ.

Local #24 Fresno
On May 5, 36 members of Local 24 

gathered at Cedar Lanes for our May meet-
ing. President Ed opened with the Pledge of 
Allegiance and then turned the meeting over 
to Linda Halderman, MD who is running 
for the State Assembly in our District. She 
is a strong supporter of Motorcyclist Rights 
and a rider herself. State ABATE and Local 
24 will work hard to insure she is elected. 
Check her out at www.LindaHalderman.
com.

We had a quick update on SB 435 
which has been completely changed in the 
last month. We all need to sign up for alerts 

on this bill and stay active to defeat it when 
it comes to a vote.

There are several rides and other events 
happening in May that will be over by the 
time this is published. Look ahead to the 
Delta Run possibly being held in July and 
the Coast Run on October 2.

The AMMO Run last month was a great 
trip. Unfortunately the bad local economy 
cut the attendance down. We did more than 
break even, but not as well as past years. 
The Treasury is still OK and we voted to 
send our monthly check to state ABATE. We 
are setting aside 10% from the monthly 50-
50 drawing for Kid’s Christmas presents on 
our Santa Claus Run. Membership is good 
and we have 14 Business Members.

The 50-50 of $90.00 went to Keith. 
Membership drawing of $20.00 would have 
gone to Doug Pini had he been there.

Local #27 Riverside

Greetings from the abundant I.E. I say 
abundant because Greg Covel, Kenny Nut-
tal, Jack Howell and Ms Ida Snyder put on 
one heck of an event that actually raised 
funds for our Freedom!!! Congratulations 
ABATE Local 27 Run committee!

Now as for the general membership for 
ABATE Local 27 where were YOU????!? 
We had a good turn out, but of the 80 plus 
members of the Local, well suffice it to say 
many were sorely missed. We did, on the 
other hand, have good participation from 
many other good folks and clubs. I under-
stand that one of the Nuggets went down on 
the way over, it is hoped nothing serious oc-
curred. The Salvation Army walked off with 
a generous portion of “New” underwear and 
socks for their ward’s needs.

Now here is an official announcement: 
September 12 is the scheduled date for our 
fall “Poker Run or Not” event. Mark your 
calendar NOW!!! I am told that KCAL will 
be involved again and much fun is planned, 
so let’s get the word OUT!!!

Jack Howell has gotten a space at the 
KCAL Beer Garden event where our infor-
mation will be put forth for all and will put 
us out in new venues. As mentioned before 
we will be getting our MAM proclamation 
from the Riverside County Board of Su-
pervisors at West Coast Thunder from Su-
pervisor Jeff Stone, who has a lovely sister 
(drool).

We also are having a table on July 4 at 
the Red White and Cruise Event at the Fon-
tana Raceway. Volunteers needed. We can 
do shifts, let me know. We are also main-
taining a presence at the Bike Nights in our 
area, so we could use some help there too.

From my observation the “New” South-
ern Regional Rally seemed to be a BOOM! 
From what I was told the new location was 
great and from my limited outing I person-
ally had a great time!

That’s all for this month I am past dead-
line and have tried our editor’s patience 
enough. Make it a point to step forward and 
help your Local grow. C’ya, HR.

Local #28 Lake Country

We at Local 28 have a lot on our agenda 
this month with lots of new changes. We are 
going to change our meeting place to my 
house. I have moved and have lots of room 
for everyone plus plenty of parking and I 
will be BBQ’n for the meeting. Check the 
Bailing Wire for new address and time. Also 
Lake County has teamed up with Chico and 
Vacaville to help put on the Northern Cali-
fornia Regional Rally this year. Look for 
the flyer in this month’s Bailing Wire. Same 
place as the last 2 years but going to be a 
lot more fun filled events to keep everyone 
happy. So mark your calendar and plan on 
coming up north. It’s a beautiful ride no 
matter where you are coming from. Until 

next month, be safe out there and enjoy the 
weather. Lori Adams

Local #33 Yuba City
In the twin river towns of Marysville 

and Yuba City we had picture perfect weath-
er for our yard sale and Motorcycle Aware-
ness Day!

Saturday, April 16, Local 33 President, 
Steve Katen, offered up his store front to sell 
items donated to ABATE for our upcoming 
Motorcycle Awareness Day. Several ABATE 
members staffed the tables overflowing with 
donated goods. By noontime Sunday nearly 
$800 had been collected! Way to go!

Our April 16 meeting was short so we 
could get back to the yard sale. We voted to 
donate the yard sale money to Motorcycle 
Awareness Day. Pres Steve reminded ev-
eryone to log onto the ABATE website to 
get updated information on SB 435 and any 
other motorcycle related items. He also told 
us he received a “May is Motorcycle Aware-
ness Month” proclamation from the Yuba 
County Board of Supervisors. They have 
supported ABATE for several years. He also 
got a proclamation from the Sutter County 
Board of Supervisors. This was a FIRST 
folks, so be sure to give him a pat on the 
back for his efforts!

We welcome our newest member, Ray 
Tanner. It is great to see the meeting grow-
ing each month. The success of ABATE re-
lies on membership growth, so lets keep that 
new blood flowing in!

Sunday, May 2, was the ABATE/MMA 
Motorcycle Awareness Annual Rendezvous. 
The park was festive with booths and signs 
proclaiming “May is Motorcycle Awareness 
Month”. There was even an electric road 
sign that flashed, “May is Motorcycle Safety 
Month. Be aware, lets all share.”

Our free poker run was well attended 
with stops at Big Dawg Repair Shop, Stay 
Tuned Performance, Rohm Performance 
Machine, Guidera’s H-D, finishing at Wash-
ington Square Park for the rally. The $75 
high hand was won by Teresa Haller of Out-
riders M/C. Independent rider John Allen 
won the $75 low hand prize. Tuco of Ma-
rines M/C won $100 on the 50/50 and Jackie 
from Browns Valley Bar won a beautiful 
leather vest donated by Brenda’s Leather. 
The Gary Toledo Band played for hours. 



2010 ABATE Events
 June 2010     ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA   NEWSLETTER                               PAGE 9

Sporty’s Rides
By Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan

Hello all! Greetings from the world of me, Sporty Mil-
ligan, your faithful servant. Over the last year my columns 
have mostly been about the monthly happenings of my ad-
ventures. OK so this is what we are expecting from you this 
time, too, Dude. Well this month’s column is going to take 
you on a different kinda trip.

But first I’ll just say the Southern Regional Rally was 
great. Every one of the committee members did their part to 
make this year’s Rally one hell of an event. I am extremely 
proud of the group.

You know folks I have been at this for a very long time. 
And, yes, I am still energized to do my part to try and make 
motorcycling better in the great state of California. Yes, 
there are things wrong with this state and the politicians 
are sometimes misguided, but we have a cause to do our 
part with pride as ABATE members and inform our fellow 
riders about what we, as ABATE members, stand for. Truth, 
justice and the reason we ride in this great state. We’re not 
getting any younger, but with your help we perhaps can 
encourage the younger riders to get involved in our group. 
You know we ride because of the freedom of the road, the 
adventure that lurks in each and every core of our riding 
soul. Those who don’t ride look at us with envy. The road 
calls us, whether it’s the ride to work or the weekend trip, 
the road calls us to go. Yes, folks two wheels are my pas-
sion and reason for existence. So I will continue to strive 
to do my part to make motorcycling better in my ABATE 
world, which is the state of California.

Thanks for listening. We will resume our regularly 
scheduled format of Sporty’s Rides next month. So be 
prepared to rock with the sport man, me, Mr. Sporty, your 
faithful columnist extraordinaire.

June 6 – ABATE Local 17 in conjunction 
with Iron Steed Harley-Davidson will be 
holding their 16th Annual Ride-In Motorcycle 
Show and 13th Annual Car, Hot-rod & Truck 
Show. 100 Auto Center Drive; Vacaville. 
More info? Contacts are: Scooter 707/688-
8874; Mike 707/688-4550; or Bill 707/452-
0850.

June 13 – ABATE Local 13 – Annual 
Callous Cheeks Poker Run BBQ. Flyer this 
issue.

June 19 - ABATE Local 19 & Casa Colina – Thunder In 
the House – Flyer this issue.

June 19 – ABATE Local 21, Palms to Pines 
Poker Run - 10am till 3pm, Saturday, Grub 
‘n’ Grog, BBQ, Live Music, 50/50 Raffle 
Prizes $15 Signup 10am at High Desert 
Cycle 661/272-5998; 190 Sierra Court, 
Palmdale, CA 93550
Check-In by 2pm at Crossroads Tavern 
661/724-0911; 43840 Lake Hughes Rd, 
Lake Hughes, CA  93532; RSVP: Glenn: 
661/947-3734 or Daryl: 661/948-1170.
Online: WWW.ALLEYGL.ORG / 
mailto:ABTRN@ALLEYGL.ORG
Sponsored by Daryl’s Plumbing and 
ALLEYGL.ORG.

June 26 – ABATE Local 44 – Annual Poker Run. Flyer 
this issue.

June 27 - ABATE Local 5 - 6th Annual Joy Ride. 
Circle the date and plan to join us for a fantastic poker 
run and party. Starts with breakfast at the West Covina 
Elks Lodge. Sign-in will be from 8-10am; run will be 
approximately 75 miles long and will conclude at the 

Eagles Lodge, Azusa. Price for run is $25 per person or 
$40 per couple (riding 2-up). Entry fee includes breakfast, 
lunch, poker run w/cash prizes and run pin (for the first 
300) and a wet t-shirt contest. The Stan West Band will be 
the featured entertainment -- this alone is worth the cost of 
the entry fee! To register online: http://thejoyride.org/ or 
contact Glen at: 626/914-6717.

July 16 – 18 - Northern California Regional 
Rally – Kelly’s Campground, Lake County 
95485. Flyer this issue.

July 24 – ABATE Of California, Inc., Quarterly Meetings 
– Hosted by ABATE Local 19, Ontario.

July 25 – ABATE Local 2 – Annual Sweaty Buns Poker 
Run – Simi Valley, CA. Flyer this issue.

August 28 – ABATE Local 52 – Annual Mystery Run 
– Starts at Renegade Classics; 744 Maltman Dr; Grass 
Valley. Registration from 9 to 11 am. Call Steve for more 
info 530/798-0001.

September 17, 18 & 19 ABATE State Run 
– Kernville.

September 18 – ABATE Bike Raffle Drawing - Frandy 
Campground, Kernville.

October 9 - ABATE Of California, Inc. Quarterly 
Meetings – Hosted by ABATE Local 28, Lake County.

October 16 – ABATE Local 29 – Annual Laughlin Run.

Please email your ABATE Event 
information (in Microsoft word document) 
and Flyers (in a JPG file) to bailing.wire@abate.
org by the 15th of the month to be listed in 
the next issue. Your flyers MUST be in a 
jpg file to be used in the Bailing Wire.
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Pac/Lobbyist Reportby Dave Hastings, Treasurer

We just returned from the 16th. ABATE 
Southern California Regional Rally and I 
have to tell you what a great time we had! 
The new campground was beautiful and the 
staff of worker bees did a fabulous job of 
keeping the weekend event schedule both 
entertaining and on-time. I hope we return 
to the same location next year and would 
really encourage everyone to try and attend 
this event, especially if you haven’t been to 
it lately. This event has been a major con-
tributor to our PAC fund over the last 16 
years, so go have fun and know that “all of 
the profits” from this particular event benefit 
you and your “Right to Ride” in California. 
The Southern Regional Rally is one of the 
crown jewels of ABATE events and we all 
need to help restore the beauty and brilliance 
to this premier event.

The California Primary Elections are 
on June 8, 2010 and you may be receiving 

this after the fact. Hopefully you helped the 
candidate of your choice win his/her pri-
mary election. Because of statewide elec-
toral district “gerrymandering” most of the 
November election results are decided in the 
primaries because usually one of the politi-
cal parties holds an overwhelming advan-
tage in their district. Thus whoever wins the 
dominant party primary is almost a sure win 
in the November general election simply 
because of the red/blue political vote break-
down we heard so much about in the last few 
Presidential Elections. Unless there is a very 
small voter turnout or something extenuat-
ing comes to light between now and Novem-
ber the dominant party will usually control 
the general election results in their district 
from the primaries on. Some say this will be 
a “throw all the bums out” year so we will 
have to see what the political atmosphere 

JULY 2 - 5, 2010

Produced by: South Bay Biker Productions

is come November and do as much as we 
possibly can to help support our friends and 
kick the “rest of the bums” to the curb. Stay 
tuned in, don’t give up hope, and prepare for 
battle, because ABATE PAC can and will 
make a difference this year!

One last thing in closing for this month - 
please don’t forget to sell/buy our 2010 bike 
raffle tickets. The profit from this raffle will 
directly benefit your right to ride. Remem-
ber ABATE PAC and our Lobbyist exist be-
cause of your affiliation and political activ-
ity needs with ABATE of California! Local 
44 is spearheading this raffle with the help of 
Victorville Harley Davidson and the draw-
ing date in September will be upon us be-
fore we realize it. Invest in ABATE’s future 
financial success and who knows - you may 
be the lucky winner and help end the aptly 
termed “Great Recession” in your home too!

So till next month - THANKS TO 
ALL THAT DO, AND TO THOSE THAT 
DON”T, PLEASE TRY TO!
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Flyers were handed out to passing motorists 
that explained what ABATE and MMA is on 
one side and the Biker’s Poem on the other.

There were booths staffed by ABATE, 
MMA, UBNC, Guidera’s H-D, Yuba/Sutter 
HOG, Pink October Ride, Original Y/S Toy 
Run, Outlaw Graphics, Brenda’s Leathers, 
Bill Edick Insurance, and Y/S Stand Down 
and many of the local M/Cs had booths.

We have a very unique community in 
Yuba/Sutter County where all the M/Cs, 
MROs, and organizations work together 
in the spirit of unity and friendship. Many 
thanks to the Y/S motorcycle community 
who donated their time, money, and re-
sources to make this Motorcycle Awareness 
Rendezvous successful! Grumbles

Local #40 Bakersfield

Thank you all who continue to sup-
port our Freedom to Ride. Thank you all 
who attended our Annual Picnic ride to the 
Tumbleweed Cafe. We had a good showing 
and lots of door prizes for everyone who 
participated.

I want to send out a very special thank 
you to Renegade Classics, Bikersfield, Ba-
kersfield Harley Davidson and The Tumble-
weed Cafe for their support and contribu-
tions to ABATE Local 40. Our Freedom to 
Ride is not Free to keep. We have a continu-
ous fight, and all our members and support-
ers make it happen.

We have a new member and possibly a 
new business member to come as soon as 
we can get our schedules to match.

May is once again Motorcycle Aware-
ness Month in the City of Bakersfield and in 
the County of Kern. Thank you Mayor Har-
vey L. Hall for Proclaiming May Motorcycle 
Awareness Month. Thank you Chairman of 
the Board Ray Watson for Proclaiming May 

LOCAL   NEWS
Motorcycle Awareness Month. And thank 
you Don Maben for presenting to ABATE 
Local 40 the Proclamation Proclaiming May 
Motorcycle Awareness Month. A lot of well 
deserved “Thank You”.

Motorcycle Awareness Month is meant 
for all to be aware that Motorcyclists are 
everywhere. We are Americans who love to 
Ride Free. Unfortunately not all who ride 
make it home. As Americans we can all 
do more so that all who share the road can 
make it home alive and well. Omar

Local #44 High Desert

We just returned from the 16th ABATE 
Southern Regional Rally and I have to tell 
you what a great time we had! The new 
campground was beautiful and the staff of 
worker bees did a fabulous job of keeping 
the weekend event schedule both entertain-
ing and on-time. I hope we return to the 
same location next year and would really 
encourage everyone to try and attend this 
event, especially if you haven’t been to it 
lately. The SRR is one of the crown jewels 
of ABATE events and we all need to help 
restore the beauty and brilliance to this pre-
mier event.

While I’m on SRR coverage I must in-
form you with heavy heart that Local 44 was 
unable to bring home the gold in the horse-
shoe tournament and had to settle for sec-
ond place. Last year Local 44’s Bill Tolen 
and Larry Roberts went through the loser’s 
bracket to defeat Chad and Jim Bob from 
Local 11 for the 2009 championship. Well 
this year Chad and Jim Bob from Local 11 
showed up with a smile on their face and 
revenge in their hearts and did exactly the 
same thing! They lost early, but dominated 

the loser’s bracket and returned to face our 
guys in the championship game and took 
home the prize money and bragging rights 
for 2010.

Our Local 44 Summer Run is com-
ing up on June 26 and we are hard at work 
to ensure a fun and financially successful 
event. As you may have already heard we 
have lost our major sponsor for this year and 
the committee is scrambling to lock in other 
sponsors for this event. Please, even if you 
can’t work our event day, try and help Local 
44 secure monetary contributions and raffle 
prizes for our event. Any amount, large or 
small, is needed and will be sincerely ap-
preciated for our run. Time is of the essence 
so please contact everyone you can think of 
who may be willing to donate and remember 
if you don’t ask, Local 44 may loose a po-
tential opportunity for a raffle/cash donation 
for our run. Please help make your event a 
successful one!

One last thing in closing for this month 
– please don’t forget to sell/buy our 2010 
bike raffle tickets. The profit from this raffle 
will directly benefit your right to ride. Lo-
cal 44 is spearheading this raffle with the 
help of Victorville Harley Davidson and the 
drawing date in September will be upon us 

before we realize it. Invest in ABATE’s fu-
ture financial success and who knows - you 
may be the lucky winner and help end the 
aptly termed “Great Recession” in your 
home too! Dave H.

Local #47 Barstow

Howdy all! Just returned from the 
Southern Regional Rally - what a great spot, 
good time, good friends, good for ABATE!

Summer time with lots of runs, it’s a 
good time to make plans. Local 21 and Lo-
cal 44 have runs in June. Now get those bike 
raffle tickets sold. September is not that far 
away. Sell, sell, sell.

Ok. I’m going on vacation see you on 
the road. Yermoeddy.

MEMBERSHIP
 REPORT

by Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan, 
Membership Chairman

This is Sporty again. I want to 
remind you to please sell your special 
raffle membership funding tickets. 
As you know these tickets help fund 
the membership drive completely. 
So please do your part and sell those 
tickets.

I also want to remind you to keep 
your renewals. These are the unsung 
heroes of ABATE, these members 
who year in and year out send us their 
annual membership dues. You need to 
reward them with a thank you trinket.

Please let Sporty know how 
your Local is doing and how I can 

better serve you as your Membership 
Chairman.

OK! THE MEMBERSHIP 
DRIVE IS ON AND ROLLING. THE 
BIKE RAFFLE IS ALSO ON AND 
HOPEFULLY YOU’RE ROLLING TO 
SELL THOSE TICKETS.

Final thought for this month’s 
column: There is strength and unity in 
number of members.

Regards, Sporty.
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COAST TO COAST BIKER NEWS
Compiled & Edited by Bill Bish

 
MOTORCYCLIST FATALITIES 

INEXPLICABLY PLUMMET Follow-
ing more than a decade of steady increases, 
motorcycle rider fatalities unaccountably 
dipped by double-digit proportions last year. 
Motorcyclist deaths dropped by 16% na-
tionwide through the first three quarters of 
2009, compared to the same period in 2008 
when fatalities reached their highest level of 
5,290.

The study -- sponsored by the Gover-
nors Highway Safety Association, which 
represents state traffic safety agencies -- is 
drawn from preliminary fatality data from 
all 50 states and the District of Columbia. 
While there is nothing in the data to indi-
cate the cause of the sudden decline, the 
GHSA asked state safety agencies to specu-
late on reasons for the decline, and several 
respondents pointed to the economy and 
underscored that a significant portion of 
motorcycling is for recreation rather than 
transportation.

Other reasons cited in the study for the 
decline: Fewer beginning motorcyclists; an 
increase in priority given to state motorcy-
cle safety programs; an increased awareness 
of motorcycles by other drivers; and colder, 
wetter weather in some states during the rid-
ing season. It doesn’t appear helmet laws 
played a significant role in the decline.

The popularity of motorcycles has 
surged in the past decade, particularly 
among aging baby boomers and women, 
nearly doubling to more than 10 million.

During the nine-month period of the 
comparison, the District and 38 states re-
ported a drop in motorcycle deaths, and 12 
states recorded an increase. California had 
133 fewer deaths, Florida had 111 fewer and 
Ohio had 48 fewer. Only two states -- Ha-
waii and Rhode Island -- had double-digit 
increases. Once numbers for the final three 
months of 2009 are factored in, the report 
projects, the annual fatality decline will be 
at least 10%.

AGING RIDERS AT HIGHER RISK 
Motorcycle riders across the country are 
growing older, and the impact of this trend 
is evident in emergency rooms nationwide 
as doctors are finding that senior citizens 
who ride motorcycles are more likely to be 

involved in accidents and also more likely 
to be injured or die than their younger coun-
terparts. 

Researchers at the University of Roch-
ester Medical Center found that half of all 
motorcyclists needing emergency treatment 
in 2005 were over 40, nearly double the 
number in 1996, which is consistent with 
demographic data indicating that the aver-
age age of motorcycle ownership has rose 
from 33 years in 1998 to 40 years in 2003. 
Injury severity, length of stay in the hospital 
or intensive care unit, and mortality were 
higher for riders over the age of 40.

In the study, which was published in 
the March issue of the American Surgeon, 
researchers using the National Trauma Da-
tabank reviewed the records of 61,689 mo-
torcyclists aged 17 to 89 years involved in a 
motorcycle crash between 1996 and 2005. 

Those ages 50-59 were the fastest 
growing group involved with crashes, and 
accidents involving riders in that age group 
were almost twice as likely to be fatal as 
those involving younger bikers.

“Treating a 60-year-old who has been 
in a motorcycle accident is very different 
from treating a 21-year-old who has been 
in a similar accident -- 60-year-olds bring 
a lot more medical baggage with them and 
impact outcomes,” Dr. Mark Gestring, di-
rector of the trauma program at the Medical 
Center.

Age-related factors associated with ag-
ing, such as impaired vision, delayed reac-
tion time, and altered balance contribute to 
motorcycle crashes in this population. 

The increase in injury severity for older 
riders may be related to the reduced capac-
ity to withstand injury as the body ages, in-
cluding decreases in bone strength and brain 
size, as well as pre-existing medical condi-
tions.

NATURALISTIC MOTORCYCLE 
SAFETY STUDY The Motorcycle Safety 
Foundation (MSF) has announced that it 
will partner with the Virginia Tech Trans-
portation Institute (VTTI) on the world’s 
first motorcycle safety study that will use 
small video recorders and instrumenta-
tion mounted on numerous bikes for 6-18 
months to gather data about the riders and 
events that occur. 

Termed a “naturalistic” study, VTTI has 
developed this technology and used it suc-
cessfully to conduct a 100-car study in 2005 
that included 69 crashes and more than 750 
near-crashes. According to the MSF, “The 
method is presently in use by researchers 
across the globe to target nearly every type 
of roadway user, with the exception of two-
wheeled vehicles. This study, expected to 
be on the road by early 2011, will greatly 
advance the understanding of interactions 
among rider, motorcycle, roadway, other 
roadway users and the environment.” 

VTTI Director Tom Dingus added that 
“We expect the study to be very valuable to 
the Motorcycle Safety Foundation’s work, 
since we also will examine where and how 
crash avoidance is successful. With so much 
information bandwidth coming from the 
cameras and instrumentation on each bike, 
we’ll be able to examine details for years, 
and the findings will be relevant for de-
cades.”

Naturalistic Method identifies crashes 
using time-series video and numeric data, 
reveals factors not detectable through crash 
investigation, creates its own controls by 
comparing the crash-involved rider to him-
self/herself at all other times, and permits 
quantification of rider performance and be-
havior in non-critical and critical riding situ-
ations.

GLOBAL MARKETS BOOST MO-
TORCYCLE SALES While U.S. mo-
torcycle sales continue to drift downward, 
globally Honda bucked the trend by posting 
a 30% sales gain for first quarter of 2010, 
reflecting 2.54 million motorcycles sold 
outside of Japan. 

Sales in the American market dropped 
21% during the first quarter of 2010, a less 

precipitous slip than the previous year’s 
37% slide, but the rising demand for small 
displacement bikes in Asian markets helped 
the juggernaut manufacturer post a $2.68 
billion profit for the last fiscal year, a stag-
gering 95.9% increase over the prior year.

We may find consolation in the U.S. 
market since our sales are sliding less steep-
ly than before, but the evolving global mar-
ketplace is not only motivating companies 
like Volkswagen to purchase one fifth of Su-
zuki, such international sales figures are also 
prompting manufacturers like U.S. stalwart 
Harley-Davidson to divert their efforts into 
regions like India.

PATRIOT GUARD RIDERS 
BARRED FROM MINERS MEMO-
RIAL Many of the 29 West Virginia coal 
miners who died at the Upper Big Branch 
mining explosion on April 5th were veter-
ans and some rode motorcycles, so bereaved 
families had requested the Patriot Guard 
Riders to attend the memorial service.  PGR 
is an informal group of motorcyclists which 
exists to make sure that all veterans are giv-
en respectful funerals. But they were barred 
from attending this service by federal offi-
cials who labeled them a security threat.

The appearance of the Patriot Guard 
Riders at the service, at the request of sev-
eral families, had been cleared in advance 
by West Virginia Governor Joe Manchin, 
who is also a motorcycle rider. But the day 
before the service, Joe Cumblidge, the West 
Virginia State Captain of the Patriot Guard 
Riders e-mailed the men who were sched-
uled to participate: “Due to circumstances 
totally and completely beyond the control of 
the Patriot Guard Riders and Governor Joe 
Manchin of West Virginia, we are regretta-
bly ordering a STAND DOWN for this mis-
sion. Specific details will not be posted here 
but, we’ve been told we are not welcome 
to participate because of certain high-level 
dignitaries that are scheduled to be in atten-
dance.” 

The “high-level dignitaries” were Pres-
ident Barack Obama and Vice President Joe 
Biden. A Patriot Guard Rider told WSAZ in 
Charleston that Manchin had been forbid-
den to allow them to participate “because of 
overwhelming security concerns with high-
ranking federal officials -- it was just not 
logistically possible for them to be a part of 
the event.” 

Both Obama and Biden managed to es-
cape West Virginia unharmed.
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LEGAL CHALLENGES TO MICH-
IGAN HELMET LAW Several members 
of ABATE of Michigan rode to the Lenawee 
County judicial building on Tuesday, April 
20th to show support for a fellow motor-
cyclist who is challenging a non-compliant 
helmet ticket. Ryan Hildebrand, 26, is one 
of nearly a dozen riders ticketed this spring 
by Adrian police Sgt. Lynn Courington for 
wearing helmets that the state claims do not 
meet federal Department of Transportation 
standards.

Representing the group of ticketed rid-
ers is Aid to Injured Motorcyclists (A.I.M.) 
attorney Lawrence “Katman” Katkowsky, 
who filed an appearance for the helmet de-
fendant. A formal hearing was set for June 
29 in district court, and Katkowsky said 
he will try to consolidate all the helmet in-
fraction cases that are being challenged for 
the June 29 hearing. “The issues are all the 
same,” he said. 

He is taking on the helmet enforce-
ment issue in Lenawee County on behalf of 
ABATE of Michigan, which also has a law-
suit pending in United State District Court 
in Grand Rapids, challenging the state’s 
DOT helmet rule. 

One of the enforcement issues Kat-
kowsky will raise is regarding probable 
cause to justify a traffic stop on a civil in-
fraction.  ABATE claims in the lawsuit that 

police have to look inside a helmet to deter-
mine if it meets DOT standards, and there-
fore cannot claim plain sight evidence to 
justify a traffic stop and request to inspect a 
helmet. No trial date is scheduled.

ANGRY FRENCH MOTORCY-
CLISTS SNARL TRAFFIC IN PRO-
TEST Forty thousand motorcyclists dem-
onstrated all over France in protest of a 
recent Government announcement to fine 
any bikers caught filtering through traffic 
(“lane splitting”), and more than 60 cities 
saw their roads blocked by hordes of angry 
riders who said NON to French authorities 
who propose to treat motorbikes, scooters 
and mopeds like cars and require them to 
stay in their lane one behind another.

So, they behaved like cars! On March 
13th the La Fédération Française Des Mo-
tards en Colère (FFMC - the French Fed-
eration of Angry Bikers) urged all motorcy-
clists to occupy the space of one car in each 
lane, and within minutes an enormous traffic 
jam was created that gridlocked the whole 
of Paris on a busy Saturday afternoon as car 
drivers were stuck in traffic until late in the 
evening.

While bikers blocked the roadways 
above ground, other protestors went un-
derground bringing the subway system to 
a grinding halt in response to a statement 
made by French Transport Secretary Jean-

Marc Belotti, who said “If they (bikers) are 
not happy, they can take the metro like ev-
eryone else.”

They inconvenience us, we will incon-
venience them, responded the FFMC, which 
set a fine example of civil obedience to dem-
onstrate the impact of motorcycles on traffic 
flow, good or bad.

WEIRD NEWS: EASY WRITERS 
TEXT WHILE RIDING Everyone knows 
that texting while driving can be dangerous. 
Now consider this: texting while riding a 
motorcycle, in heavy traffic! It’s not uncom-
mon in Vietnam, where 29 million motor-
cycles are the primary source of transporta-
tion.

Pham Thi Thuy Linh is 21, a college 
student and -- according to a recent contest 
sponsored by a mobile phone company -- 
has the fastest fingers in Vietnam. She can 
text 160 characters in 25 seconds, though 
she admits she is “about 20 or 30 percent 
slower texting on my bike.” She doesn’t 
much care that texting while driving is both 
illegal and not too smart. 

Tran Van Thanh is a senior official in 
the government’s office of traffic safety. He 
told National Public Radio that understands 
the concerns about texting while driving, 
but says peoples’ bad habits will take time 
to change, and with limited resources it’s 

Local #40
Picnic Pics

Pics by
Omar Macias

COAST TO COAST BIKER NEWS
impossible to crack down on everyone for 
everything.

Meanwhile, contest-winner Pham says 
she can’t wait to get one of the new iPhone 
packages. She says it will enable her to text 
even faster than she does now, from every-
where -- including her bike.

QUOTABLE QUOTE: “Extremism in 
the defense of liberty is no vice. Moderation 
in the pursuit of justice is no virtue.”

Senator Barry Goldwater (1909-1998) 
U.S. Senator from Arizona
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Reg Rally Run Pics
Pics by Gill Mellen & 

Larry Roberts
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Reg Rally Run Pics
Pics by Gill Mellen & 

Larry Roberts

Mail in application 
for the ABATE

State Run

 

thJuly 25 , 2010

2010 SWEATY BUNS POKER RUN

Sign-in
9:00am

to
10:30am

Sign-in
9:00am

to
10:30am

ALC  #2OL
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ALL BIKES WELCOME

Run Pins

First 100 @ sign-in
5 Card Stud

High Hand

$$$$

Worst Hand

$$$$
$5 extra hands

For further information contact Ray (661) 251-8360

**$12 Single/$20 Couple
**Join ABATE and RIDE for FREE (includes poker hand)

Raffles

50/50

Food & Full Bar

Available

Vendors

LIVE MUSIC

Micah 
McCloskey’s

21425
Sherman Way
Canoga Park

Ventura       
Harley- Davidson

1326
Del Norte Road

Camarillo

Sanctioned
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WIN A NEW HARLEY-DAVIDSON AND 
SUPPORT ABATE Of California AT 

THE SAME TIME!!!

ABATE Of California is 
having a RAFFLE!!

The lucky winner will ride 
away on a 2010 FXDC 
Dyna Super Glide Harley-
Davidson!!
ALL PROCEEDS from this 
raffle will benefit ABATE of 
CA.
Tickets are $10.00 each.

The Drawing will be held at the 2010 
State Run September 18! Winner 
need not be present to win!
For Tickets – Contact YOUR Local 
ABATE President 
(their information 
is on the back 
page of the 
Bailing Wire) or 
Cynthia Witthans 
at 760/946-0366.
A Special Thank 
YOU to Victorville 
Harley-Davidson 
for providing the 
Motorcycle!
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Tech Tips
by Craig Griswold

Carburetors - Part IV
In the last few articles of this series we 

talked about tuning procedures for a few dif-
ferent carburetors. During the tuning pro-
cess, the tuner must ascertain whether the 
air fuel mixture is appropriate for a given 
circuit, or overly rich/lean. There are sev-
eral ways to determine this. Be advised that 
a lean condition can be caused by vacuum 
leaks, so you’ll want to diagnose that symp-
tom before proceeding.

In any given circuit (idle, intermedi-
ate, or main), a lean condition will usu-
ally result in popping or coughing through 
the carb. The ideal jetting will be just rich 
enough to eliminate this symptom. On the 
other hand, an overly rich tune will result 
in sluggish performance and in most cases, 
black smoke from the exhaust. Most car-
buretor manufacturers provide guidelines 
for jetting. You can use this as a baseline. 
Remember that when changing jetting, go 
two sizes at a time. This will usually pro-
duce enough of a change that will be no-
ticeable and will make tuning easier.

Using the above acceleration charac-
teristics is probably the most common pro-
cedure. This can be combined with spark 
plug readings which will provide even 
more accuracy. Spark plug readings, also 
known as “plug chop” readings can be dif-
ficult and even dangerous depending on 
road conditions and traffic density. If pos-
sible, use a closed course.

The procedure is fairly simple. Warm 
the bike to full operating temperature. Run 
it in the RPM band that you are tuning. For 
the intermediate circuit, cruising between 

2000 and 3500 RPM with less than 50% 
throttle will be about right. After several 
minutes, and when it’s safe to do so, pull 
in the clutch, chop the throttle, and kill the 
motor. Coast to a safe location and pull 
the plugs. The condition will illustrate the 
state of tune for that circuit. Black sooty 
plugs indicate a rich condition, white and/
or blistering appearances indicate too lean. 
A tan to rusty brown powdery deposit is 
indicative to ideal combustion. The same 
procedure can be used for the main. RPM 
should be above 3500 with greater than 
50% throttle.

If you’re in doubt, a dyno tune is defi-
nitely the most accurate procedure of all. 
It’s also pretty expensive, so it pays to 
shop around. Although labor rates may be 
comparable, how the hours are charged can 
vary greatly.

(Craig Griswold and Mary Kirby are 
the owners of Two Gunners Custom Iron in 
Penn Valley, CA. Questions and comments 
can be sent to e-mail: twogunners@gmail.
com, or call 530-263-8071. Additional in-
formation can be found on the web at: two-
gunnerscustomiron.com).



(Retired)

Plainfield
Bar & Grill

23944 County Rd#98
Woodland CA 95695

530/668-0207
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Help ABATE by Doing What You Love Search the Net with 
www.Goodsearch.com/?charityid=900395
by Tim Tennimon,

Yea that’s right, surfing the net. ABATE of CA has been 
okayed to be listed on Goodsearch and provided with a web-link 
designed for our specific purpose. All you have to do is visit www.
goodsearch.com/?charityid=900395 and use it as you would any 
other search engine.

That’s it, think about it! You can support ABATE with the click 
of a mouse. This easy to use search engine, Goodsearch.com, which 
is powered by Yahoo, donates 50 percent of its revenue to the des-
ignated organization, that’d be ABATE of CA. It works out to be 
about a penny per search.

Because it’s powered by Yahoo, you can be assured of a safe 
web browsing experience with quality search results. A number of 
other organizations are already using this tool with great results. 
Think about it; if 500 of our supporters performed just two searches 
each day, we would generate $3,650 a year for ABATE of CA. If we 
get even more of our supporters, their friends and family to use this 
search engine, that amount could increase considerably.

In addition to what ABATE can earn by using this search en-
gine, if you purchase something using the “Goodshop” link we can 
increase our revenue even more. By making a purchase at any of the 
“Goodshop” partner retailers, a small percentage of the sale goes to 
ABATE.

There are a number of retailers that allow you to purchase 
products on line then pick them up at the store location nearest you. 
Let’s say you need copy paper, you could visit “Goodshop” via 
our web link make the purchase through Staples with the In-store 
Pickup option and bam; there it is, what an easy fund raising tool.

Remember, visit www.goodsearch.com/?charityid=900395 
save the link to your favorites then open it up and give it a try.

ABATE thanks you for your support.

Help ABATE



PAGE  20     ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA   NEWSLETTER                  June 2010

by John Del Santo
“That guy ran the red light and almost 

killed me! My light was green; I had the 
Right of Way!!” I didn’t??? That driver was 
supposed to yield the Right of Way to me, 
but if he doesn’t, then I don’t HAVE the 
Right of Way! The National Safety Council 
describes ‘Defensive Driving’ as “driving to 
save lives, time and money despite the con-
ditions around you, and the actions of oth-
ers.” Another favorite of the National Safety 
Council describes an ‘accident’ as when a 
tornado hits town and carries off your ga-
rage. Whereas a ‘collision’ is what happens 
when a motor vehicle hits something.

Whose fault is the collision? Fault or 
blame are words used by lawyers, not by 
safety professionals. That’s because investi-
gation reports show that most traffic crashes 
have driver error as their number one cause. 

And the insurance company might charge 
the other car with 90% of the collision, and 
me with 10%. Or at an uncontrolled inter-
section, the chargeability might depend on 
which vehicle hit which vehicle, and where 
did they hit them, front, middle or rear.

The reason insurance companies use 
this gobbledygook terminology, is so they 
can try to find a way to bail out and avoid re-
sponsibility for their client’s actions, so they 
can avoid paying for the collision. By the 
same token, if we go around trying to duck 
any responsibility after we are involved 
in a collision or close call, i.e. “That idiot 
pulled right out without looking” – “It’s that 
dummy’s fault, he looked right AT me and 
didn’t SEE me”, then we are trying to lay 
the blame totally on someone else, and we 
are doomed to repeat our involvement in the 
next collision. You have heard that type of 
person talking, “Yes, I’ve had 13 accidents, 
but only one of them was my fault.” Where-
as someone who rides defensively would 
consider, “Was I being observant enough? Spring Has 

Sprung!
by John Del Santo

Old Man Winter is melting away and 
the good riding days are upon us. Those of 
you who have been riding all winter will be 
able to do so with a lot less clothing, and 
those who have not been able to do much 
winter riding will be suffering from PMS 
(Parked Motorcycle Syndrome) and will be 
itching to get out on the road.

How has your bike weathered the win-
ter? Are there any cracks in the rubber? 
And do the tire stems look sound? How 
about those rubber hoses and electric wires? 
Check ‘em out. Is there anything on the bike 
moving that shouldn’t? And does everything 
move that should? Tighten it, lube it, and 
kick it a couple of times.

There are some bike owners who sat out 
the cold months in front of the TV and who 
will go out there on the first warm day and 
‘Hot Dog’ it and end up in a ditch or shoving 
the rider next to him into oncoming traffic. 
Be it riding, skiing, or playing the fiddle, if 
we haven’t done much of it for three months, 
then we’re not going to do it well. If you 
haven’t been riding very much, be aware of 
your limitations and work into it gradually. 
You might even want to pop down to the lo-

Instead, we will become better riders if we 
think about preventability. The National 
Safety Council describes a Preventable Col-
lision as one in which the driver(s) failed to 
do everything reasonable to prevent it. If I 
am involved in a collision and if there was 
ANYTHING I might have done differently 
to change the outcome of the collision: Was I 
checking left-right-left as I approached each 
side-street? Was I maintaining a full follow-
ing distance? Was I expecting the worst from 
the drivers around me and maintaining my 
escape routes? If there was ANYTHING I 
could have done differently and did not, then 
I am partially responsible for that collision. 
The insurance companies call that “con-
tributory negligence”. In other words, if the 
other guy came through a Stop sign and hit 
me, BUT there was plenty of visibility, why 
didn’t I notice that this car was not slowing 
down as he approached the Stop sign??? 

A Near Miss or A Near Hit?
Should I have expected that driver to make 
that move? Traffic was getting a bit heavy, 
could I have used a bit more following dis-
tance? I have a cold; will I need more reac-
tion time than usual? Was I in that guy’s 
blind spot?”

“Even though that driver messed up 
BIG TIME, was there anything reasonable 
that I could have done to prevent the colli-
sion?” Then we are using the situation as a 
learning experience! “What doesn’t kill me 
should make me a smarter rider.”

Thanks to the National Safety Council 
for the use of their terminology in this non-
profit article.

cal training area and spend a day on the Ex-
perienced Rider Course. It’s good for tuning 
up your skills and costs less than most pieces 
of chrome you could buy for your bike. Be-
sides, a good rider never stops learning.

Is some group hosting a big spring 
group ride? Be aware of who you are riding 
next to in that group. If you don’t know them 
or know how good they are, don’t ride near 
them. If they do something stupid, tell them 
about it and then make them go ride some-
place else. Don’t worry, their feelings have 
probably been hurt before.

There will be potholes in the road that 
weren’t there last week and the spring runoff 
will wash sand and gravel out on the road 
right around that next bend, be ready for it. 
Spring has sprung! Let’s get in the wind and 
enjoy it! Ride Smart! Ride Straight! And 
Ride Safe!
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Jim Brown
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Received from 
the following 
individuals:

Lynn Austin L10;
Eloise Black in 
Memory of Andrew 
Black L8;
Alberto Castanares 
L6;
Rich & Ron Cox L27;
Bill Crull & Linda Hoy 
L32;
Merlin Dais L14;
Dave’s Boots/Dave 
Shepherd L31;
Larry Dold L17;
Robert Duvall L33;

Jim Farrand L19;
Richard & Maureen 
Furman L15;
Ed Gilbert L35;
Betty Johnson L52;
Kaplan Chiropractic/
Jeff Kaplan L32;
Barbara Kennedy L14 
& 50;
Miss Kris L18;
Clayton “Fearless” 
LaBaw L1;
Ken Lee L46;
Keith Lim L6;
Mike Lum L2;
Glenn Motts L31;
Tim & Lana O’Brien 

L1;
Don Older L1;
Garry Oly L27;
Pattibock L2;
Terry & Laurie Porter 
L27;
Marvin “Pops” 
Slaughter L28;
Charlet Steffanni & 
Frank Conard L22;
Tim Tennimon L8 & 
L22;
Howard Weiss L00;
Jerry Yates L51;
And from our ABATE 
Locals; 2, 14, 19, 21, 
24, & 27.

Thank YOU ALL 
VERY MUCH!!! 

It is Greatly 
appreciated!!

To those of you who 
might casually be 
reading (as in a Non-
ABATE Member) our 
publication and would 
like to help protect 
your right to ride – 
Contributions may be 
made payable & sent 
to:
ABATE Of California, 
Inc.; 10240 7th Ave; 
Hesperia, CA 92345-
2631. In the memo 

WOW - DONATIONS to the General Fund!!!
of the check please 
indicate which fund 
you are contributing 
to – General Fund, 
Lobbyist, or the 
PAC fund. If you are 
real serious about 
protecting your right 
to ride – Join ABATE 
of California – using 
PayPal on line at 
our web site www.
abate.org or print our 
Membership form and 
mail it to us with either 
a check or your credit 
card information.
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00 Frandy Campground on 
the Kern
Kernville 760/376-6483 

00 Law Tigers
Phoenix 888/529-8443 

01 CT’s Motorcycle Tires
Reseda 818/776-0051 

01 Darold Martin Plumbing
Simi Valley 818/242-6402 

01 Floorworks
Canyon Country 818/709/7749 

01 Harley-Davidson Glendale
Glendale 818/246-5618 

01 Young Insurance Agency
Burbank 818/840-0246 

02 County Line Cycles
Simi Valley 805/578-8830 

02 Ironhorse Leathers
Simi Valley 805/581-2199 

02 Live Ride Christian Church
Simi Valley 805/306-0042 

02 Simi Valley Harley-
Davidson/Buell
Moorpark 805/552-9555 

02 Theresa’s Country Feed 
& Pet
Simi Valley 805/583-1000 

06 ABATE Local 6
San Diego 858/566-4858 

06 Edie + Jim San Diego 
858/566-4858 

06 Law Offices of Richard M 
Lester
Canoga Park 800/531-2424 

06 San Diego Confederation 
of Clubs
San Diego 858/272-7875 

06 Silver Eagles M/C
El Cajon 619/447-0101 

06 Sweetwater Chapter 
H.O.G.
San Diego 858/566-4858 

08 Harley-Davidson of 
Anaheim-Fullerton
Fullerton 714/871-6563 

09 Rock’s Cocktail Lounge
Laguna Niguel 949/582-5909 

10 Jamestown Harley 
Davidson
Jamestown 209/984-4888 

11 Sweetwater Harley-
Davidson/Buell
National City 619/477-4477 

13 Barnett Tool & Engineering
Ventura 805/642-9435 

13 Custom Awards & 
Engraving
Ventura 805/658-2139 

13 Gourley Insurance
Ventura 805/650-0151 

13 My Garage
Ventura 805/339-9448 

14 Bump Beverage Co
Castro Valley 510/581-4533 

14 The Diamond Lane
Hayward 510/782-6825 

15 All-Flow Muffler & Auto 
Repair
Martinez 925/229-3044 

15 G & S Paving
Oakley 925/679-1556 

15 J B Services
Martinez 925/370-1775 

15 Kick Bak Motorcycle 
Supply
Martinez 925/229-1081 

15 McGuire Harley-Davidson/
Buell
Walnut Creek 925/945-6500 

15 Pacific Electronics
Concord 925/682-4700 

15 Roundup Saloon
LaFayette 925/284-4817 

15 Sons of Thunder
Concord 925/812-0436 

15 The Office Cocktail 
Lounge
Concord 925/685-9955 

17 Affordable Hauling
Vacavillle 707/450-8432 

17 Buckhorn Bar & Grill
Dixon 707/678-5687 

17 Bud’s Pub & Grill
Dixon 707/678-4745 

17 Capay Junction Saloon
Capay 530/796-2440 

17 City Towing & Transport
Vacaville 707/448-8697 

17 Dee Dee’s Bar & Grill
Winters 707/430-1989 

17 Eagle Eye Engraving
Vacaville 707/447-4774 

17 Florals by Chris
Winters 530/795-3279 

17 Fog Cycle Supply
Dixon 707/678-6422 

17 Hide-A-Way Lounge & 
Grill
Vacaville 707/448-1900 

17 Iron Steed Harley-
Davidson
Vacaville 707/455-7000 

17 Judy’s Wild Wrangler 
Saloon
Vacaville 707/447-5541 

17 Kaelins Custom Cycles
Fairfield 707/434-8883 

17 Ken’s Cabinetry
Fairfield 707/435-9909 

17 Loyal Order of Moose 
#1967
Vacaville 707/448-1122 

17 Miss Darla’s
Vacaville 707/446-4131 

17 Napa Valley Classics
Napa 707/253-8185 

17 Plainfield Station Bar & 
Grill
Woodland 530/668-0207 

17 Road Trip Bar & Grill
Capay 530/796-3777 

17 Rocky’s Harley Service
Vacaville 707/301-0799 

17 Str 8 Shooters Sports Bar 
& Deli
Vacaville 707/453-7878 

17 The Sandwich Spot
Sacramento 916/492-2613 

17 Thompson’s Corner Saloon
Fairfield 707/864-9720 

17 Tom’s Cycle Works
Vacaville 707/449-8364 

17 Turtle Rock Bar & 
Restaurant
Napa 707/966-2246 

17 Vallejo Harley-Davidson
Vallejo 707/643-1413 

19 Casa Colina
Pomona 909/596-7733 

19 Industrial Supply
Ontario 909/923-3138 

20 Cycle Rescue
Tustin 714/730-3593 

20 Extreme Dream Rider
Costa Mesa 949/6 Go Ride 

20 Eye Candy Bikini Bar
Costa Mesa 949/548-6984 

20 Good Ol’ Boys Saloon
Anaheim 714/535-4335 

20 Humpers Motorcycle Club
Costa Mesa 714/394-6494 

20 Huntington Beach Hogs & 
Choppers
Huntington Beach 
714/891-7207 

20 Illusion Motorsports
Westminster 714/894-1942 

20 Lifestyle Cycles
Anaheim 714/490-0155 

20 Lyndall Racing Brakes 
LLC
Santa Ana 800/400-9490 

20 Magellan’s Travel Supplies
Santa Barbara 
805/568-5408 XT 226 

20 MONA VIE
Long Beach 714/809-1658 

20 Motorcycle Safety 
Foundation
Irvine 877/RIDE-411 

20 Rock & Roll Custom Paint
Orange 714/744-0631 

20 South Bay Biker 
Productions
Compton 877/688-4229 

20 SS Metal Fabricators
Costa Mesa 949/631-4272 

20 We Rent Motorcycles
Newport Beach 949/350-6952 

22 Bartels’ Harley-Davidson 
Buell
Marina Del Rey 310/823-1112 

22 Ironworkers MC #433
Covina www.IWMC433.com 

23 www.BikerCrap.com
Riverside 951/961-6377 

24 Allied Linoleum & Carpet
Pinedale 559/438-0177 

24 Guerrero Door Service
Fresno 559/276-5581 

24 Harley-Davidson/Buell 
Fresno
Fresno 559/275-8586 

24 Mathews Harley-Davidson
Fresno 559/233-5279 

24 Puma Construction & 
Restoration
Fresno 559/275-6100 

24 Resurrection Cycles
Pine Ridge 1-800-866-5756 

24 Rogers Truck Sales & 
Service
Fresno 559/264-2891 

24 Smoking Coal Bar & Grill
Madera 559/645-1101 

24 Studio Motors
Clovis 559/297-5667 

24 Tamarack Machine Works
Sanger 559/876-1703 

24 TEK-CRETE
Hanford 559/582-6397 

25 Renegade Classics Outlet 
Store
Sacramento 916/454-3773 

25 Rocklin  Folsom Amador 
Harley-Davidson
Folsom 916/608-9922 

25 U S Cycle & Tire
Folsom 916/988-7760 

27 Harrison’s Koi Farm
Riverside 951/369-9998 

27 Jam Sportswear
Redlands 909/798-4552 

27 Kik N It Clothing Line
Riverside 951/358-0018 

27 Renegade Classics Outlet
Riverside 951/637-6700 

27 Skip Fordyce Harley-
Davidson
Riverside 951/785-0100 

27 The Chopper Place
Riverside 951/687-6655 

28 Lori Adams Massage 
Therapist
Lakeport 707/245-8036 C# 

29 Big Iron Metal Works
Joshua Tree 760/774-0395 

31 Dave’s Boots Sales & 
Repairs
Red Bluff 530/529-5466 

31 Halls Harley-Davidson
Chico 530/893-1918 

32 Kaplan Chiropractic 
Offices
Campbell 408/374-4220 

36 Biker Supply House
Cathedral City 760/324-4909 

36 La Quinta Palms Realty
La Quinta 760/250-9789 

36 Shiny Side Up Productions
Cathedral City 760/770-6487 

40 Bakersfield Electric
Bakersfield 661/325-1864 

44 Desperados Leather 
Apparel
Hesperia 760/947-2000 

51 The Gas Station
Mountain Ranch 
209/754-0835 

52 49er Auto & Bike Repair
Grass Valley 530/272-3242 

52 Brass Rail Tavern
No San Juan 530/292-3443 

52 R & H Motorsports
Grass Valley 530/263-1802 

52 Renegade Classics Grass 
Valley
Penn Valley 530/273-4644 

52 The Willo
Nevada City 530/265-9902 

52 Two Gunners Custom 
Iron
Penn Valley 530/263-8071 

52 Wild Fire Construction
Nevada City 530/265-5493 

58 Abraham Electric
Wofford Heights 
760/376-8758 

58 B & B BBQ
Kernville 760/376-2525 

58 Grumpy Bears Retreat
Inyokern 559/850-2327 

58 Kernville Bear Store
Wofford Heights 
760/376-6405 

58 Onyx Emporium/
Chevron
Onyx 760/378-2151 

58 R-Ranch In The Sequoias
Kernville 760/376-3715 

58 The Cracked Egg Cafe`
Bodfish 760/376-2185 

58 Veterans of Vietnam MC
Trona 760/372-4728 

60 Grand Fathers M/C No. 
Cal
Grass Valley 530/613-0587 
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   LAW
TIGERS
(529-8443)

   LAW
TIGERS

TOLL FREE

1-888
24 HOURS

www.LawTigers.com

90,000 motorcycle accidents 
happen each year… 
If it happens to you, you can count on 
America’s Injury Lawyers Who Ride.
Never ride alone. Get your Biker Benefit Card at our 
website www.LawTigers.com and you can take the 
tiger on the road.

Geoffrey M. Trachtenberg, Attorney At Law

Take the Tiger 
      on the Road.
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ABATE MEETINGS
South Bay - Local #22-Reg#11

Suzanne Palmiere  1st Tues - 7:30 PM
310/326-3667  Walker’s Cafe’
suzpalmiere@aol.com 700 W. Paseo Del Mar
    San Pedro

San Bernardino - Local#23-Reg#9
Kevin Sorrell  1st Sun  9:00 AM
   Jenny’s Family Restaurant
909/793-1112  7750 Palm Ave, Highland

Fresno - Local#24-Reg#6
Ed Rogers  1st Wed. 7:00 PM
559/264-2891  Cedar Lanes
   3131 N. Cedar,  Fresno

Sacramento - Local#25-Reg#2
Gary Haller  3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
916/726-6703  Denny’s
   3520 Auburn Blvd.
   Sacramento 95821

Riverside - Local#27-Reg#9
Honda Ray  1st Tues - 7:30 PM
P.O. Box 7070  Flo’s Farmhouse Cafe
Riverside CA 92313 5620 Van Buren Blvd.
951/279-4370   Riverside
www.abatelocal27.org

Lake County - Local#28-Reg#1
Lori Adams 2nd Thurs - 7:00 PM
707/245-8036 105 S. Star
  Lakeport 95453
 
 Morongo Basin - Local#29-Reg#10
Marty Rapp  2nd - Thurs - 6:30 PM
P.O. Box 2334  La Casita Restaurant
29 Palms CA 92277 57154 29 Palms Hwy
760/367-1694  Yucca Valley

North Valley - Local #31-Reg#2
Larry James  2nd Tues - 7:00 PM
   Last Call Lounge
530/893-4827  876 East Ave. Chico

 
Santa Clara Valley - Local #32-Reg#4

Dan Scott  Last Sun. 9:30 AM 
950 Meridan Ave#19 Sherwood Inn
San Jose 95126        2988 Almaden Expy
408/603-8968  San Jose

Yuba City - Local #33-Reg#2
Steve Katen 3rd Sun. - Noon
530/749-1003 American Legion
  5477 Feather River Blvd. Olivehurst 

Hanford - Local #34-Reg#6
Meets with Local#24 1st Wed - 7:00 PM
   Cedar Lanes
   3131 N. Cedar, Fresno

Monterey Bay - Local #35-Reg#4
  Call for info 760/956-1669

   

Palm Springs - Local #36-Reg#10
John “Grumpy” Grubb 4th Sunday – 8:30 AM
P.O. Box 460  American Legion
Rancho Mirage 92270    400 N Belardo Rd.
760/564-4336  Palm Springs
jgrubb123@aol.com 

Imperial Valley - Local#38-Reg#12
Steve Mitosinka  Last Thurs - 7:00 PM
660 W State St  SOBE’s
El Centro CA   1151 S 4th St.
760/996-2093  El Centro

Bakersfield - Local#40-Reg#6
Omar Macias  1st Monday 7:00PM 
661/832-5240  Magoo’s Pizza
661/900-8690   5700 Stine Rd
   Bakersfield

High Desert - Local#44-Reg#13
Cindy Demel  2nd Sat - 9:00 AM
P.O. Box 3094  Eagles Fraternal Order
Victorville CA 92392  16195 Main St.
760/868-5042  Hesperia

Banning - Local #45-Reg#10
Trine Howell  Call for Meeting Info
   67387 Mission Dr.
760/323-9860  Cathedral City 92234  

Modesto - Local #46-Reg#5
Call for info 760/956-1669

   
Barstow - Local #47-Reg#13

Yermo Eddy     2nd Sat-9:00 AM Meet with L#44
PO Box 521     Eagles Fraternal Order
Yermo CA 92398     16195 Main St. 
760/254-3833 or 760/953-7353 Hesperia

Hemet - Local #48-Reg#9
Meet with Local#27

Humboldt County - Local #50-Reg#1
Barbara Kennedy  4th Wed
707/946-2248  Call for meeting place & time

Calaveras County - Local #51-Reg#5
Jerry Yates    2nd Wed 6:30 PM
Box 549    Call for meeting place
Mountain Ranch, 209/754-5778  

Grass Valley - Local#52-Reg#2
Steve Shoemaker  3rd Wed - 6:30 PM
P.O. Box 356  Larry & Lena’s Pizza & Grill`
Chicago Park 95712 15690 Johnson Place 
530/798-0001  Hwy#49 Grass Valley

Owens Valley - Local#53-Reg#13
Meet with Local#58

West San Fernando - Local#54-Reg#8
   Meet with Local #1 
 Visalia - Local #57 - Reg#6
Dave Olsen  1st Wed 7:00PM
559/936-5909  Meet with L#24
    

Ridgecrest - Local #58-Reg#13  
Tony Jaime  3rd Sat 10:00 AM
760/371-5136  Mickey’s Pub
   1661 W. Triangle Dr.   
   Ridgecrest

Kern River Valley Lake (KRV Lake) Local#59-Reg#13
Meet with Local 40 or Local 58

Colfax - Local #60-Reg#2
Chuck James  2nd Thurs 7:00 PM
707/972-8180 Grand Father Station
   247 Railroad St.,  Colfax

Local #61 Shasta County-Redding
Call for info 760-9561669

Los Angeles County - Local #01-Reg#8
Sporty Milligan  3rd Sun-9 AM
1616 4th St   Elk’s Lodge
San Fernando 91340 10137 E. Commerce
818/ 361-8800   Tujunga, CA 

Simi Valley - Local #02-Reg#8
Steamer Arsnow 2nd Tues 7:30 PM
661/251-8360 VFW Post#10049
  4242 E. Los Angeles Ave. Simi Valley

Thousand Oaks-Local#03-Reg#7
Chuck Pedersen      3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
842 E Avenida De Las Flores  Elks Lodge
Thousand Oaks 91360    158 N. Conejo School Rd. 
805/496-0323     Thousand Oaks 

San Gabriel Valley - Local#05-Reg#8
Tom Lubbers  3rd Mon - 7:00 PM
626/335-6508   Peppertree Restaurant
   1020 E Route 66,  Glendora

San Diego County - Local #06-Reg#12
John Del Santo  1st Sunday - 12 Noon
P.O. Box  7998  Kate Sessions Park
San Diego CA 92167 Pacific Beach
619/223-0421

Orange County - Local #08-Reg#11
Ryan Vincent  2nd Mon.7:30PM
   American Legion #354
714/744-4838  8071 Whitaker, Buena Park

South Orange County - Local #09-Reg#11
Cory Toroian  1st Tues. 7:00 PM   
949/496-2936  Denny’s
  27142 Ortega Hwy. San Juan Capistrano

Tuolumne County-Local#10-Reg#5
Call the State Office 760/956-1669

San Diego County (North) - Local #11-Reg#12
Tim Clark    2nd Sun - 11 AM
13641 Silver Lake Dr. Oakvale Country Store
Poway 92064  14900 Oakvale 
858/748-0524   Escondido 

Sonoma County- Local #12-Reg#1
  Meets with Local#17

Ventura County - Local #13-Reg#7
Dave Walsh  Last Thurs. - 7:30 PM
1354 W. Olive St  Call for meeting location
Oxnard 805/486-1093 
or 469-6522  

Alameda County Local#14-Reg#3 
Joe Schwirian  1st Wed 7:30 PM
510/683-9304  The Florence
   37349 Niles Blvd., Fremont

Contra Costa County - Local #15-Reg#3
Bob Blatz  3rd Tues - 7:00 PM
P.O. Box 269  Fuddruckers
Concord CA 94522 1975 Diamond Bl. #E260 
925/427-5135  Concord

Santa Barbara County - Local #16-Reg#7
Meet with Local#13

Solano & Napa Counties - Local #17-Reg#3
Scotter Leech  3 rd Sun.- 10:00 AM
P O Box 148  Judy’s Wild Wrangler Saloon
Vacaville 95696  4826 Midway Rd.
707/688-8874  Vacaville CA

San Francisco - Local #18-Reg#3
Meet with L#14 or 15

Pomona Valley - Local #19-Reg#9
Steve Kawecki  4th Wed - 7:00 PM
P O Box 4664  B’s Sports Bar & Grill
San Dimas 91773  1452 W. Holt Blvd.
909/910-1369  Ontario, CA 91762

Orange County - Local #20-Reg#11
Gill Mellen  2nd Tues  - 7:00 PM
2104 Continental Ave. Good Ol’ Boys Saloon
Costa Mesa, CA 92627 10624 Katella Ave.
949/632-9787  Garden Grove 92840

Antelope Valley - Local #21-Reg#13
Ron Sundquist      1st Thurs - 7:00 PM
37230 52nd St. East   Primos
Palmdale 93552      Valley Central near Walmart
661/586-5555      Lancaster  
ron.sundquist@sbcglobal.net


